Minute of Meeting

A meeting of the Edinburgh Sheriff Court Personal Injury Users Group was held in the Level 5 Conference Room at Edinburgh Sheriff Court on 12 September 2017 at 4.15pm
Present:
Sheriff McGowan - Chair

Les McIntosh – Civil Dept Head

Gail Edwards – Civil HEO

Garry Rendall – PI Depute

Tanya Gordon – Clyde & Co

Andrew Henderson – Thompsons

Peter Crooks – Lanarkshire Accident Law

Ian Leach – BLM

Simon Hammond – Digby Brown

Stefi Rinaldi for Norma Shippin – Civil Legal Office

David McNaughtan – Faculty of Advocates

John Maillie – DAC Beachcroft

Catriona Whyte – Scottish Legal Aid Board

Richard Poole – Thorntons Law
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	Apologies

Sheriff Braid, Sheriff Reith, Sheriff Liddle, Sheriff Mackie, Fiona Pryke, Norma Shippin and Catriona Whyte
Minute of Previous Meeting

Accepted
Matters Arising
i. Shrieval complement - Sheriff McGowan confirmed that court remains fully resourced following Sheriff Arthurson’s departure with Sheriff Fife being appointed as the sixth PI sheriff.
ii. Signature of pre-trial minutes - Sheriff McGowan had not yet had an opportunity to look fully at the question of signature of pre-trial minutes but whoever did sign them was responsible for the contents. 
iii. Turnaround time for motions - users reported an improvement 
iv. Opposed motions – time for assigning hearings was still perceived as a difficulty. One instance of a 3 week wait time was reported though the PI team advised that they have not received any complaints in relation to waiting times. Sometimes the delay is at the request of agents
Fee exemptions

Gail Edwards raised a concern that writs were being lodged for warranting with the court with details of the agents’ credit feeing account number, only for the court to receive (sometimes only days later) a completed fee exemption application from the agents asking for the registration fee and any other incurred fees charged to account to be refunded.  The court asked that unless there is a time bar issue then the registration of writs on behalf of a ‘fee exempt’ or ‘legally aided’ client be held until they can be lodged with the correct fee status information to avoid the additional task by PI staff of refunding fees.
Checking of interlocutors
There have been a number of instances where agents have contacted the court and requested amendments to interlocutors (generally when final decrees do not properly reflect joint minute disposals) which have been issued for some time.  It was accepted that the court should ensure that  interlocutors are accurate but there remained an onus on agents to check all interlocutors for accuracy when received so that if alterations were needed, this could be attended to promptly.
Taxations  - waiting time

Les McIntosh advised that the backlog in sending accounts to the auditor being addressed. An increased number of accounts were being sent to the Auditor on a weekly basis and this was already reducing the backlog. Users should monitor their experience and if the situation did not improve, then it could be raised again at this group. 
Specification of Documents for recovery of wage records 
Simon Hammond provided details of a case where there was a problem in getting approval for recovery. Sheriff McGowan will follow this up and review the previous guidance provided to clerks for the checking of specifications for wage documents. 
Pursuers’ offers

Sheriff McGowan advised that given the terms of the relevant rule, the court could not regulate which party lodged a motion for decree in terms of a pursuer’s offer and acceptance or when this lodged. The resolution of ancillary matters such certification of skilled witness had to be left to parties. 
Practice Note  - timetable change
Sheriff McGowan stated that he hoped that the changes to the timetable would ease matters for practitioners and that this would be seen by the court to be reflected in the number of motions lodged to vary the timetable.
Lodging of documents in digital format
The group were advised that there has be a delay in the commencement of the pilot for the lodging of production by pen drive or disc.  It is hoped that on the receipt of a compatible laptop by the ASSPIC an email with full instructions will be sent to the identified practitioners and the pilot will commence and continue for a couple of months.   Following the pilot if it is shown that the file sizes lodged via pen drive or disc can be supported by email then this would be the preferred method.
Statistical Report

The group were advised that following an upgrade of the court’s electronic management system, the ‘Chapter 36’ report (as it was known) can no longer be produced in a manner which is efficient. Nevertheless, development of the new ICMS system was now such that reports can be generated. The users were asked to advise Sheriff McGowan if there was any data which they as practitioners would like access to.
AOCB
i. Completion of forms G9 - Garry Rendall reiterated to the group the importance of agents completing the subject heading of all motions to include the words ‘opposed’ or ‘unopposed’. This enabled the clerks to identify opposed motion with greater ease, thereby allowing these to be assigned sooner. 

ii. Shortened periods of notice - Garry Rendall also reiterated the importance of any motion seeking to shorten the usual period of intimation having attached to it the email consenting to such. The ‘consenting’ email should not be sent directly to the court but must be sent to the lodging agents to be lodged along with the motion.
iii. Numbering of inventories - Ian Leach enquired whether a uniform numbering system for inventories of productions could be introduced to ASSPIC. Sheriff McGowan’s view was that as there were such variations from agents regarding the numbering of inventories of productions, introducing strict rules about it would not necessarily be helpful. It was noted that this had been discussed before and the previous decision and guidance would be re-visited. 
iv. Transcription of evidence - Simon Hammond raised the question of transcriptions and who is expected to seek transcriptions when they are needed. The group also discussed the liability for payment for the transcription. It was thought that the cost of transcription would be dealt with in the interlocutor making the order for the transcription. Sheriff McGowan will make enquiries.

Date of next meeting

5 December 2017 at 4.15pm
	


